Dear Supervisors: 

On behalf of the Calaveras Planning Coalition, I thank you for holding an Economic Development Workshop.

The Calaveras Planning Coalition (CPC) is a group of community organizations and individuals who want a healthy and sustainable future for Calaveras County.  We believe that public participation is critical to a successful planning process.  United behind eleven land use and development principles, we seek to balance the conservation of local agricultural, natural and historic resources, with the need to provide jobs, housing, safety, and services.  

I.  The Calaveras Planning Coalition’s goals include resilient economic development. 

We at the Calaveras Planning Coalition promote a sustainable and prosperous future for Calaveras County.  Our focus for your workshop is to explain how the Board of Supervisors can include sustainable economic development components in the General Plan Update currently being prepared by the Planning Department.  

In 2008, the CPC adopted a mission statement, goals and objectives.  Two of the CPC’s five goals have a direct bearing on economic development.  One of our relevant goals is to promote adequate infrastructure and services.  These include water supply, circulation systems, communication networks, wastewater reuse, and public safety.  The other relevant goal is to promote a vital and sustainable economy.  This involves promoting green building, a range of housing options, locally-owned and environmentally compatible businesses, agriculture, natural resource conservation, health and human services, and local post-secondary education.    

These are not merely paper goals to us.  Over the years we have worked hard to get these planning concepts adopted by the County and other government entities.  We have participated at every step of the General Plan Update over the last seven years.  We participated in the development of the Housing Element and the Draft Water Element.  We supported the sheriff’s nexus study in pursuit of law enforcement mitigation fees.  We have supported the Agriculture and Forestry Element (now the Natural Resource Production Element).  We commented on the Urban Water Management Plan prepared by CCWD.  Most recently, we spent 15 months working on the MAC Integrated Regional Water Management Plan.  

II. The elements of the General Plan Update will influence economic development. 

The elements of the General Plan Update will have a bearing on the future economic development of Calaveras County.  We hope that these elements will help to provide a resilient economy for Calaveras County.

A) The Land Use Element needs to provide the designations sufficient to provide for a broad diversity of economic pursuits.  In the Draft 2 map we are seeing opportunities for commercial, office, retail, and industrial development in and near community centers; as well as opportunities for mining, timber, agriculture, recreation and conservation outside of community centers.  This is a good start.
B) The Circulation Element needs to set priorities for the expenditure of limited capital for future roadways.  It needs to acknowledge the capital improvement priorities of other jurisdictions and entities with regard to the expansion of public water, public sewer, electrical utilities, and communications infrastructure.  Ideally, we would look at the per unit marginal cost of expanding infrastructure for each of the community centers, and identify the most cost-effective places to invest our infrastructure dollars.  This infrastructure capacity will create the opportunity for economic expansion.     

C) The Housing Element already includes policies promoting workforce housing and childcare services to more efficiently provide the local workforce that will be the hands and feet of economic development.  Our future economic development depends on the County effectively implementing the Housing Element policies.    
D) The Conservation Element is key to our future economic development because it addresses two important resource inputs to economic development: water and power.  

Toward that end, we encourage the Board of Supervisors to review the Draft Water Element prepared developed in public meetings by a broad group of stakeholders and financed by CCWD.  The Conservation Element can and should be the home for many of those policies and implementation measures.  For your information, we provide a draft of the Water Element along with “red-line” edits from the Foothill Conservancy.      

In addition, the Conservation Element should include many of the policies and implementation measures identified in the Draft Energy Element developed by consultants with the Sierra Business Council.  We provide a copy of that draft for your information. 

E) The Open Space Element is critical to the tourism sector of our local economy, because it will influence the development of recreation areas that will attract and serve future tourists.  The extent of development of the tourism sector of our economy will depend on the availability of well-maintained river access points, trailheads, non-motorized trails, and parks for outdoor recreation.  The desire to enjoy of our natural landscapes attracts tourist to Calaveras County.  It is an important community asset upon which we can build.  

In addition, future economic development in Calaveras County will depend upon the degree to which the Open Space Element identifies a clear and effective programmatic strategy for reducing impacts to threatened, endangered and sensitive species; to oak woodlands, and to riparian areas.   

F) The draft Natural Resource Production Element identifies lands suitable for natural resource production, and identifies means for maintaining the integrity of those lands for future generations.  In those ways, it helps to secure the future of this historical sector of our local economy.

G) The Safety Element has the potential to improve the County’s attractiveness to investors.  A locale with well-equipped and well-staffed sheriff and fire protection helps to protect people’s investments in the community.  If the Safety Element includes effective funding mechanisms for sheriff and fire protection services, this will help private investors feel more comfortable investing in Calaveras County.    

III.  The General Plan can acknowledge key concepts and strategies to enhance our economic resiliency.

A) Recognize that the public sector can play a more productive role in both environmental protection and economic development.

Some local commenters have sounded the bell for environmental and land use deregulation as the solution to our economic problems.  We at the CPC do not believe that it is a viable economic development strategy to wait for the State and the Federal governments to repeal the slate of environmental protection and planning legislation that has been in place for four decades and includes: CEQA, NEPA, the Clean Air Act, the Clean Water Act, the Endangered Species Act, CERCLA, SMARA, the National Forest Management Act, and the Forest Protection Act, and the Subdivision Map Act.       

Recent commenters to the Board of Supervisors have suggested that the County and other government agencies are placing too high a priority on meeting environmental needs and paying too little attention to human needs.  It has been our observation at the CPC that, in the past, the government has been quite equitable in equally neglecting both human needs and environmental needs.  For example, Calaveras County is plagued both by a depleted capacity for water supply and water delivery infrastructure to meet human needs, and water pollution and rim dams that deplete fishery habitat.  For another example, Calaveras County has a development review system that includes both un-necessary delays for development interests, as well as inadequate impact mitigation for the built and natural environment.  This does not need to be the case. 

Some of the ideas in the draft Economic Development Element have merit for both the environment and for the economy.  We encourage the new Board of Supervisors to take a look at those concepts, and to find a home for the most worthy in the General Plan Update.  We have included this draft element as an attachment.   


B) Build on the synergies of our economy and our environment.

Throughout the General Plan Workshops, the good people of Calaveras County have identified both the importance of the natural assets of their communities, and the need for an enhanced built environment with improved planning, better infrastructure, and more jobs.  These dual concepts of preserving the natural environment and enhancing the built environment became the basis for the General Plan Update Vision Statement.  
Too often the debate in Calaveras County is dragged into the false dichotomy of jobs versus the environment.  While this old saw may have applicability elsewhere, it should have no place here in Calaveras County.  A healthy watershed can produce both critical wildlife habitat and water for economic development.  We can secure our area or origin water assignment on the Mokelumne River sooner if we apply for water both for future development and for future fish, wildlife, and recreation needs.  By conserving energy, we can create more capacity for new development using existing electrical infrastructure.  By maintaining agricultural lands we maintain the landscapes that attract tourists, and secure the future of the agricultural sector of our economy.  By diversifying the methods of transportation, we can enhance the attractiveness of our commercial centers and create additional space on existing roadways for the transportation of goods; an essential aspect of trade.  By promoting community centered growth, we can efficiently concentrate limited capital for the infrastructure needed for economic development.  By establishing an effective strategy for maintaining the habitat for threatened, endangered and sensitive wildlife; the County can both protect these critical species and avoid having proposed developments slowed down by federal red tape.  By developing program level mitigation for the 16 potential environmental impacts on the CEQA checklist, the County can secure better mitigation of development impacts, and make CEQA compliance quicker for most development projects.  We encourage the County to adopt a General Plan that embraces these and other strategies to enhance our economy and our environment.  There is plenty of work to keep Calaveras County busy and in business by building upon the synergies of the environment and the economy.   

Sincerely, 
Thomas P. Infusino, Facilitator

Calaveras Planning Coalition

cc. Planning Director, General Plan Coordinator

P.S. Please retain a copy of these comments for the General Plan Update administrative record.     

